
Teacher, Teacher
Well, I survived.  Today was my try at teaching my 3–year-old
daughter’s Sunday school class.  Every summer, church members
have the opportunity to serve in our church’s Kids’ Kingdom in
order to give the regular teachers a much deserved summer
break.  Instead of requesting a specific age group where I
might have been comfortable (last summer my husband and I
taught 4th grade boys, and I’m used to teaching 5th and 7th
grade  girls  from  my  youth  group  teaching  experience),  I
decided to let the Kids’ Kingdom coordinator put me where I
would be needed the most – so the 3-year-old room it was.  And
lucky for me (cough cough), there aren’t very many 2-year-olds
at our church at this time, so they were just combined with
the 3-year-olds, putting me in charge of fourteen 2 and 3-
year-olds for over an hour.  But it was SO much fun!!!

Not something I’d like to do every week (just because of my
responsibilities at home with 4 of my own kids 24/7), but
definitely worth a shot, especially since I was helping out. 
I might even  sign up for another Sunday with the 2/3-year-
olds;  they  were  so  cute!!   In  anticipating  my  teaching
experience today, one challenge I did not foresee were the
kids who cried when their parents left.  We had about 4 of
those – their world was blown apart when this strange lady
(me)  was  in  their  classroom  in  place  of  their  regular
teacher.  3 of them got over the shock right away; one little
girl did an actual 180º turn in personality.  She began the
class by crying and clinging to the wall, only to come out of
her shell later and insisting she sit by me at story time as
well as wanting my constant attention.  The 4th little boy
held out a little longer; he was a cute little guy who clung
to the wall for most of the class.  He stopped crying for his
parents within the first few minutes, but I couldn’t get him
to  participate  in  any  of  the  activities.   I  kept  asking
though, I didn’t let him fade into the background, and I think
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that helped.  Also helping was my teenage helper, without whom
I surely would have lost track of all those kids.

Upon arriving, I was given a packet of papers detailing my
lesson plan and ideas for activities related to the lesson
which I will share:

Basic Truth: God Made Me
Key Question: Who can help you?
Bottom Line: God made people who help me.
Memory Verse: “Be kind and loving to each other.” Ephesians
4:32, NCV
Bible Story Focus: God wants families to help each other.
Boaz cares for Ruth and Naomi • Ruth 2:1-23

As  kids  were  arriving  (and  some  were  bawling  into  the
doorframe),  I  had  them  sit  at  the  table  and  draw  their
favorite foods in the pre-printed basket they were given on
cardstock.  I got a big kick out of one little girl who drew
chocolate fudgicles, chocolate soy milk (?), and chocolate
pancakes.  I attempted to draw my own basket (filled with
spaghetti; I didn’t think I could draw Greek food nor did I
feel like explaining saganaki or kafta to 2 and 3-year-olds),
but there was too much to do for me to finish my artwork. 
Soon, we ran out of table space to color, so I moved on to
this activity:

Get Up and Go
What You Need: Blue painters’ tape, masking tape and different
forms of transportation toys such as cars, horses, trucks,
trains, buses, boats and airplanes.
What You Do: Make “roads” on the floor with the masking tape.
Make “waterways” on the floor with the blue tape. Pretend you
are traveling on the roads with the trucks, horses and cars
and in the water with the boats. Fly the airplanes around the
room. Make up places to go and let your imagination take you
on a fun trip.
What You Say:



During the activity: “Who wants to go on a trip with me? These
cars and trucks can take us places. These boats can take us
places. Oh! And look! We have horses and an airplane too! We
can use these to go all kinds of places. This white tape can
be our road and this blue tape can be water. Come on! Let’s
get up and go!”
At the end of the activity: “Cars and trucks and boats can
take us to all kinds of places. There’s one more way to get
somewhere that we haven’t talked about…our feet! We can WALK
to places too! In our Bible story today, two ladies named Ruth
and Naomi have to use their feet to get to a new place.”

So as you can see, the instructions were laid out pretty well
for me.  After the kids laid out their “roads” (and had a
BLAST doing so, I must say!  Gives me a great idea for an
inexpensive, non-messy fun activity to do at home this summer
with my own kids!), it was time to go down the hall for story
time.  Here we met up with the 4-year-old group and the 5-
year-old group (of which my other daughter belongs; she was
happy to see me!), and the kids listened to a Bible story. 
During the story, my teenage helper stayed behind to set out
the snack, so it was soley up to me to keep our group of 14
quiet and listening to the story – yeah right.  I did the best
I could, and I even got to  dance with  the kids.

We returned to  our classroom, had snack, and then we tried
the Foil Food activity:

Foil Food
What You Need: Aluminum foil.
What You Do: Give each child a piece of aluminum foil. Show
them how to shape the foil into different food shapes like a
hot dog, banana, apple, small grapes, chicken fingers, French
fries and carrot sticks or anything a child could easily shape
with foil.
What You Say:  “Watch what I can do with this foil. (Shape the
foil into a food item.) Look! It’s a (name of food). I have
some foil for you too. You can shape it into all kinds of



foods like a banana or several small grapes or even an apple.
Ruth and Naomi were very happy to find food to eat when they
got back to Bethlehem. God gave them Boaz to help take care of
them. God gives you people to help take care of you too. Who
can help you? [Bottom Line] God made people who help me.”

The kids had a ball with the foil activity too, even though
some of them misunderstood – my little friend the chocolate
lover, requested that I make her a butterfly out of the foil… 
oh, and there was one little guy who completely misunderstood
and began to EAT the foil �

When the kids grew tired of that activity, there was still
about 15 minutes left, so we did some free play with the toys
and puzzles in the room as I did not feel prepared for the
other activities on the list.  One little girl kept putting a
cow toy on my shoe, and she and about 5 others were loving it
when I would react every time – OH, there’s a COW on my shoe! 
Am I going to have to take this cow home with me?!?  That
lasted about 10 minutes; imagine if I had tried that one with
my 7th graders – they’d be gossipping about me being bi-polar
as they do about one of their teachers, gossip which I try to
stop, of course.

My teen helper had to take about half the kids to the bathroom
at some point, so I decided it was a good time to try this
activity – I didn’t want to try it with all the kids there
since we were only given about 6 pieces of fake food.  Having
4 kids of my own, I’m well-versed in kid-fight-prevention, so
I knew doing the following activity with only 6 pieces of food
and 14 kids was a recipe for disaster.  But with about 8 in
the room, I thought it was worth a try…  until the bathroom
group came back in the middle of the activity…

Fast Food
What You Need: Toy food items, a large basket like a laundry
basket and a stopwatch.
What You Do: Spread the toy food items all over the room.



Place the laundry basket in the middle of the room. Challenge
the children to see how fast they can get all of the food into
the basket. Time them and be ready to tell them how fast they
do it each time. Continue doing the activity as long as the
children are interested.
What You Say:
At the start of the activity: “A girl named Ruth has to look
for food to go in her basket in our Bible story today. Our
basket needs some food in it too. Do you see some food that we
can put in it? (Pause for response.) OK. When I say “go,” I
want you to put the food in our basket as fast as you can. On
your mark…get set…go!”
At the end of the activity: “You got faster and faster each
time you put the food in the basket. I wonder how long it took
Ruth to put food in her basket? I can’t wait to hear her
story.”

Ok, I wasn’t given a stopwatch, so I just had half the kids
hide food items and the other half find them…  but then the
bathroom group came back and we had too many kids and too
little room and too few food items to hide.  My little friend
threw a not-so-little tantrum because she wanted to be the one
to hold the basket – and she was going to have her turn as I
said, but first she had to wait, which wasn’t cool with her
(ADHD  diagnosis,  anyone?   It’s  sad,  but  they  seem  to  be
slapping that one on kids left and right these days).  But oh,
great, now I had a kid screaming just as parents are starting
to arrive.  Luckily she got over it quickly, and the parents
came a few minutes earlier than I had expected – good thing
too, since I was out of activities for which I had supplies.

Overall, a GREAT experience – I’m so proud of my own little 3-
year-old who was not only one of the best behaved in the group
(of course), but who was surprisingly not very clingy to mom
and let me be a teacher to her peers.  I think the kids had
trouble remembering my name, so by the end of the hour, I was
known as ‘Teacher, Teacher’ complete with pant-leg-tugging –



hence the name of this blog post.

Next up – in August I’m scheduled to help with my 5-year-old’s
class, and I’m excited to see the differences in behavior
between the two groups.  But after today, I’m quite tempted to
volunteer for another Sunday in the 3-year-old room…  they are
fun kids who are quite sweet.  My only regret is that there
were so many of them, which impeded my ability to get to  have
more fun with them on a one-on-one basis.  Plus there were a
few that were handfuls (well, just my little friend and then
another  little  boy  who  started  all  kinds  of  trouble  all
morning!), but it was still hard to give attention to the kids
who were being good, and that should never be the case.  Too
bad I know in my heart that I’d be spreading myself way too
thin if I volunteered to  be a Sunday school teacher.  I need
to stick with the youth group kids I committed to, and both
groups plus my own kids at home would be way too much… 
something to think about when my kids get older and my youth
group kids graduate though!!

For those of you looking for ideas for Christian fun at home,
for your small Bible study groups, or a Christian daycare,
here are the rest of the activities I was given and didn’t
have the time / materials to do:

Looking for Food
What You Need: A clear plastic soda bottle or a large clean
peanut butter jar, uncooked white rice, several pieces of
Runts® candy and a hot glue gun.
Tip: Runts® candy comes in a mix of green, red, yellow, purple
and orange. You can pretend these are little green apples, red
cherries or red apples, yellow bananas, purple grapes and
orange oranges
What You Do:
At the start of the activity: Fill the plastic container no
more than 2/3 full with the rice. Put in several pieces of the
Runts® candy pieces. Put the lid on tight and hot glue it.
Tip: Make one bottle for every three children to share.



During the activity: Show the bottle to the children. Point
out  that  there  are  different  kinds  of  “food”  inside  the
bottle. Their job is to roll the bottle around in their hands
until they see a piece of “food.”
What You Say:  “Come and sit with me. I have something to show
you. Watch the white rice while I turn this bottle. Tell me if
you see anything. (Wait for a child to respond.) Yes! There
are little pieces of food hiding in the white rice. There are
little  green  apples,  red  apples  or  red  cherries,  yellow
bananas, orange oranges and purple grapes. Here. You can hold
the bottle. Keep turning it and see what you can find. Two
women named Ruth and Naomi have to go and look for food in
today’s Bible story.”

Make a Match
What You Need: “Food Items” (from the Activity Pages on the
Web site), scissors and white cardstock.
What You Do:
At the start of the activity: Make two copies of “Food Items”
on  white  cardstock  and  cut  the  cards  apart  along  the
perforated lines. This will give you one set of cards to play
a game of memory match. To play the memory game, place all of
the cards facedown. A child will turn over two cards at a time
and try to make a match. If a match is not made the next
person has a turn. If a match is made the player can go again.
Tip: Make more than one set of cards so more than one group of
children can play at a time. You can pair children up or put
as many as four children with each set of cards.
During the activity: Show the picture cards to the children.
Ask them to help you identify each food picture. Next, place
all of the cards face down and play a game of memory match.
What You Say:  “Boaz helped Ruth and Naomi in our Bible story
because they were in his family. God wants families to help
each other. God gave you a family to help you too. Who can
help you? [Bottom Line] God made people to help me. That’s
right! In our story Ruth and Naomi had to look for food,
right? Well, I have a game for us to play and we’re going to



have to look for food too!”

My Favorite Food
What You Need: No supplies needed.
What You Do: Sit in a circle with the children and play a food
memory game. Begin the game by saying. “My favorite food is an
apple.” The child next to you will say, “My favorite food is
an apple and (their food choice).” The next child will repeat,
“My favorite food is an apple, (name of food) and (their food
choice).” Assist the children in remembering when the list
gets long.
What You Say:
At the end of the activity: “Raise your hand if you like food.
(Raise your hand really high.) Me too! We all like food and we
all NEED food. Ruth and Naomi needed food in our Bible story
today. They also needed help to find food. God gave them Boaz
to help them find food. God gives you people to help you too.
Who can help you? [Bottom Line] God made people to help me.”

(Ok, so this activity didn’t require any materials, but I
found it way too daunting to attempt for a group of 14 2-3-
year-olds…)

Class Of 2015
We are winding down our first year of teaching youth group,
and it’s been an interesting experience, to say the least. 
Last week, my “small group” consisted of 17 girls, and it was
totally crazy.  We couldn’t get much accomplished, but luckily
they  weeded  themselves  out  –  those  who  didn’t  want  to
participate (their choice) went to play in the gym, leaving
quiet for those who did want to participate.  It’s not like
that every week though; last week for some reason the other
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two 7th-grade-girls teachers were missing, so I had to have
ALL the 7th grade girls PLUS my 5th graders.  Yeah, you read
that right – I  have 7th graders AND fifth graders, and it’s
been  a  challenge  to  bridge  the  gap  between  the  two  ages
groups.  It happened innocently enough  – a new 7th grader
brought her 5th grade sister.  At our church, our student
ministries typically don’t usually start until 6th grade, but
we didn’t want to turn her away either.  She liked youth group
and started bringing friends, all of which are great things,
but next thing I knew, I was getting a call from the office
manager who handles attendence and things like that, wondering
why I had all these 5th graders in my group.  I explained to
her what had happened, and she acted like she felt sorry for
me rather than being upset –  I was a bit anxious to know why
I was getting called by my “boss”.  But no problem – the more
the merrier!  I just wonder what will happen next year –  I
cannot move up to 8th grade and 6th grade at the same time!  I
would think the now-5th graders would get a new group with
other 6th graders, and I would stay with the 2015 group as the
7th graders are called for their graduation year.  We’ll see.

But anyway, it’s been a fun year, and I’ve learned A LOT. 
Tonight is the final youth group of the year, and we’re having
a  pizza  party,  plus  another  party  in  regular  small  group
time.  That will be interesting – I have a feeling that my
girls will forget the snacks they pledged to bring as they’ve
done in the past, so they’ll probably just run around crazy
doing gymnastics, cheerleading moves and whatnot as usual. 
Except tonight I don’t have to interrupt them since we are
supposed to be having a end of the year party!  And, I’m
bravely bringing my two youngest kids  – my youth group girls
have  always  wanted  to  meet  my  little  ones,  so  I  figured
tonight is a good opportunity.  I just hope I’m not going to
overwhelm myself, but there’s only one way to find out…

But anyway, a fun year that makes me look forward to the next
one, despite the time commitment involved.  Here is a typical



schedule, in case you’re wondering – especially since a friend
suggested oh-so-nicely:  “You should make more posts about
your youth group.”  �

6:30 – students have arrived and assemble in the Linc – a sort
of clubhouse-type room.  We watch a short video or two that’s
related to the message, usually 2-3 minute clips from movies. 
We’ll  play  2  audience  participation  games,  and  these  are
always really fun to watch.  One had 2 teams of 2 kids each
wearing pantyhose on their heads.  They put bananas in the
feet of the pantyhose, and their goal was to swing their
pantyhose  around  until  their  pantyhose  was  wrapped  around
their partners – hilarious to watch.  Another game involved
speed-eating of baby food and another one had pies-in-the-
face.  Of course my girls were chosen for that one, and after
they  were late to small group after having to wash the pie
off their face and out of their hair, that one wound them up
all night!

Around 7pm, the worship band (not the same one we have on
Sunday mornings) begins their set, and the leaders leave for a
leaders’ group prayer in another room.  After this, the kids
and leaders move to the Wherehouse, a room with a small stage
where they’ll sometimes watch another very short video and
hear  the  youth  pastor’s  talk  for  the  week  for  about  40
minutes.  We get to small group around 7:40 and have until
8:18 if we need it to talk amongst our small group.  We
leaders get a paper with discussion questions on it, but we
are allowed much freedom with this – we adjust the questions
as they apply to the conversation we have.

I love all my girls, but of course some are better behaved
than others.  And some are much more interested in developing
spiritually and bettering their relationship with God than
others.  The 7th graders are much more mature about this than
the 5th graders – they just don’t get it yet.  Probably why
our student ministries start at 6th grade, but they’re worth a
try!  I wish that all my girls are on the same page, but



they’re not.  There is one girl in particular who causes a lot
of drama amongst the other girls (they’re all friends in the
same social group), so if there is drama going on that day or
that week, it’s difficult to  get anything done.  I now
understand the process a little better from when I was a new
leader – the other leaders “cherry-picked” their students and
left me with the clique.  Not that they’re bad girls at all or
anything like that, but I can see where it would be so much
more fun if I had a group of girls who were all there for the
sole purpose of improving their relationships with Christ.

Well, that’s it in a nutshell.  I’m really hoping to have more
leaders next year so that our groups aren’t so large, but it’s
been difficult to find leaders that have the 3+ hours per week
this volunteer job requires.  It’s a shame, but then again,
for a job like this, you only want people who really want to
be there – the kids can sniff out reluctant and moody adults
like bloodhounds!

A 30,000 Piece Puzzle In My
Cookie
AH…. Saturday… nothing to do, day off.  I watched Star Trek
III: The Search for Spock (can’t beat Doc Brown chewing the
scenery as a Klingon baddie getting kicked by the ever poetic
William Shatner…”I…have HAD… ENOUGH of…YOU!“).  Then watched
the start of the ball game before heading to church and some
grocery shopping (UGH… grocery shopping). However, we did have
some Chinese.  Mass was interesting: the musicians decided to
not show so Father Jim led the congregation in “Jesus Christ
is Risen Today” a capella.  I’ve heard worse.  The remainder
of mass was music-less.  Someone asked why I did not jump up
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and volunteer to lead.  Since it was not my home parish and I
was not appropriately dressed (I did not have time to change
out of my jeans and sweatshirt before we left… last minute
thing) I said “Not today.”  Hmm… kind of reminds me of another
tangenteer’s latest post!

At the Chinese restaurant, my fortune was actually one of the
most  fitting  I  have  ever  received.   “You  have  a  great
appreciation  for  the  arts  and  music.”   REALLY…  A  great
appreciation sounds just a bit less than reality but I’ll take
it! I did not even ask “What kind of fortune is that?” I had
to make sure that the cookie was not opened beforehand, but I
did take it out of the sealed wrapper.  Six year old Alyssa’s
said: “Sell Your Ideas They Are Worldly Appropriate.”  Her
idea: “To be on Spongebob.”  �

While at the ‘Mart, I was asked to go to the toy department.
 Sounded more fun than wandering around the grocery aisles.
 Push push here and honk that bicycle horn!  Buy me this!
 30,000 piece puzzles (well… 300 piece Cinderella’s Castle
puzzle  that  looked  fun).  Tossed  around  the  Nerf  balls.
 Whatever happened to the cool Star Wars blasters.  Out of
stock? Then the inevitable bathroom break that seemed to take
20 minutes… and of course both girls had to go at the same
time… imagine that!  But in the end, I came out relatively
unscathed and not a penny poorer than I went in.. so all was
good!

Working  On  A  Baptism
Rehearsal For One
I am so glad that Mondays are one of my days off each week.  I
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don’t know if I could have made it this morning.  A long
weekend full of fun.  I worked Saturday afternoon before mass
after which Chloe was going to be baptized.  Getting her big
sister into a dress was a chore.  Kyli was not impressed that
she had to put on a pretty dress.  Uncle Jamiahsh to the
rescue!  I volunteered to put the dress on!  I almost got it
up to my head… Thank goodness the 2 year old stopped me before
I did.

During mass… more “controlled chaos” which made me question
yet again the absence of a crying room at church.  Not sure if
a Saturday night school would be a good thing.  But I do seem
to remember a Sunday School for children up to 1st or 2nd
grade that must have been done away with.  But the  ceremony
was nice, quick, and I got the chance to go to the theatre and
see Working. A very different show light on plot but the songs
and  the  performers  made  it  a  surprisingly  well  delivered
show.  Glad I got the chance to see it!

Sunday after work.  I had rehearsal.  What was supposed to be
“Eve” and I, turned into the director and I.  Beth had a late
game night/early morning on Saturday but we read through the
play which helped me so not a bad rehearsal at all.  And the
short practice allowed me to go out to dinner with the 16!  by
9PM when it was over, I was ready for a break!  Let’s just
hope my “daughter” shows up tonight �

Here’s  the  only  picture  not  featuring  red  eye  from  the
baptism:
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Was it me?
Okay, it has been a little over a week since my last post and
it’s time to post, and now that I have deleted the spam
comments that have shown up in the last week I can begin.  I
see that some of you have been posting machines over the last
few  days,  so  hopefully  mine  will  be  seen  among  all  your
furious activity. �  Let’s start with a quiz- which of last
weeks videos were actually of my church choir and not just
songs picked from the web by someone else?  C’mon- the post
mentions one directly, and you might be able to logically
deduce another one even if you don’t watch/haven’t watched
them.  The answers are in the order of the videos in the
previous post.  Good luck!  Answers will be forthcoming.

[poll id=”6″]

.

So on to the post topic (and all said- “finally!” � ), last
night we had the second first of my small group events for the
4th-graders at my church.  Why the ordinal confusion at the
beginning of this paragraph?  Well, last Saturday was the
first scheduled event, for the Saturday night boys but one of
the leaders backed out due to work so we are rescheduling it. 
Last night was for the second-Sunday-service boys.  Or as it
turned out, boy.  That’s right- out of over a dozen 4th-grade
boys that service only one showed up.  So it was two leaders
and one boy.  The chosen event was indoor mini-golf on a glow-
in-the-dark course.  Being really nice out, and with outdoor
courses starting to open, it was quite dead for a Friday
night- no one in front of us though people started to come in
behind us.  So since it was just the three of us, we kind of
spoiled the one boy.  His mom gave him extra money for food or
whatnot,  but  told  him  not  to  spend  it  on  the  video  and
redemption games, so what did Brian and I do?  Spent a few
dollars on tokens for him of course!
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About the title of this post, even though last Saturday was
canceled, I still can gather a statistic for that day as the
one at church who was going to notify the parents of the
cancellation failed to do so for some reason, so as far as the
parents and kids knew it was still on.  The result?  Only the
two confirmed students would have been there (only one showed
up  only  to  be  disappointed  since  I  called  the  other  one
personally as I had their number).  Lesson learned- if the
parents  don’t  RSVP,  the  kids  most  definitely  will  not  be
there.

.

So what was the deal?  I know warmer weather kept people away
who would have otherwise dropped in, but these were planned
events.  Do boys not like mini-golf?  Was it too expensive? 
Do all of them have full plates outside of church to prevent
participation in any event?  Well, the last can’t be true as
there were plenty of kids at the official movie night last
year and at the winter retreat.  I hope it wasn’t me! �  
Okay,  not  likely.    I  really  want  the  next  one  to  be
successful.  To be safe, I think we will not make it mini-
golf.  Plus, hopefully something cheaper than the $8.50 this
one cost.  Maybe we could have an all-ministry event again
like a picnic and games (maybe hiking) at the forest preserve-
something to perhaps bring up to the leadership.

.

Edit: I asked the kids tonight about it and they pretty much
agreed that mini-golf would have been fun, but the outdoor
kind not indoors.  So, we will likely try this again for the
middle of May.  Of course, this was the kids talking.  I
didn’t get a chance to question the parents so who knows if
cost or transportation was a consideration?  In any event, now
to locate a local, fun outdoor course…



Life Update
Whew. Okay, I have now gone through my junior high yearbooks
and will soon have a post or two on that topic. Several
memories, some forgotten mysteries, and general strangeness.
More on that to come. I still have four high school band
yearbooks (yes, the band had its own yearbook) and my one
surviving yearbrickbook from my freshman year, but I won’t
wait on those books- they will be a post or two all by
themselves.

.

So what have I been up to?  More of the same, really.  A
couple days a week are dedicated to just looking at and fixing
photos online, usually adjusting the color when they are too
blue or brightening dim or dark photos.  I also report photo
problems I cannot fix like photos taken at bad angles or ones
so dark (or bright) that they can’t be properly fixed.  The
other days I am still out in the field taking pictures at my
own stores (soon to be given away so I can be free to fly out
at any time) or helping another photographer who has been
inundated as of late.  Just Tuesday, she did over 50 cars with
the assistance of the co-owner.  She wants to give up some of
the stores, but the owners like her too much apparently- for
good reason as she is a very good photographer.

.

Besides that I have been rehearsing for Easter choir.  I
finally got the music I need to practice at home.  For some
reason they thought it would be a great idea to distribute the
private  link  to  the  music  over  facebook  instead  of  just
emailing it to everyone, so when I realized an email was not
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forthcoming, I had to finally ask someone in the choir for the
music.   No,  not  everyone  uses  facebook  and  I  have  no
intentions of ever signing up, especially after hearing about
what’s happening with Myspace and a company called Infochimps
right now.

.

As for now, it’s a weekend of rest.  Two days off from work,
no choir until next week, and no 4th/5th grade ministry.  I do
enjoy what I do most of the time (even if fixing photos is a
bit tedious), but it’s nice to have a rest now and then.

Part II
Okay, long commercial break over. We are on Saturday now I
believe:

.

7AM:  Lights turned on outside in the hallway, I wake up for
the last time with a little headache but much less exhausted
since going to bed.  I was exhausted because for three out of
the four days prior I was up before 6AM looking for subbing
jobs.  I found them, but the toll it took was severe.  So
another sub-8 hour night, but I figured I would survive.  So
everyone got up and I let some kids head to the bathroom to
change out of their night clothes (they were too modest to
change in front of others even if we were all guys- just wait
until  middle  school  boys,  when  you’ll  be  changing  in  the
locker room in front of even more people).  Myself, I just
wore my day clothes to bed- I had showered and put on some
fresh clothes just before coming to the retreat so I would be
able to do this.  20 minutes later, we were in line for
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breakfast.  The end of the line.  Oh, well.  Eggs, sausage,
french toast sticks, fruit, and OJ.  Well, I think they were
sausages- didn’t taste much like breakfast sausage.

.

8AM: Eyes are really bugging me.  The clothes weren’t the only
things I left on overnight.  The contacts I have are extended
wear, so I figured at least once I could wear them overnight. 
I had successfully worn them during naps before so I figured I
could get away with overnight just once.  My eyes disagreed. 
I put drops in when I woke up and several times since, but no
go.  Eventually I just gave up and went back to my room to
take them out and put on my glasses.  Unfortunately the damage
had been done and my eyes would be bugging me for most of the
day.  So, time for session 2 now.  Each session started with a
video that was just pure entertainment.  I came back at the
end of this video to sit with my guys (the high school leader
in  my  room  was  keeping  watch  while  I  changed  into  my
glasses).  Up front game again- this time it involved two from
each team, a boy and a girl, one from my own cabin (you can
figure out which one…).  The boys had to wear shaving cream on
their  faces  and  the  girls  threw  cheese  puffs  on  them.  
Hilarious.  At the end of the time the one with the most
cheese puffs stuck to them would win.  In the end I think one
other team had more than us, but their boy made the mistake of
moving  before  they  could  be  counted,  losing  half  a  dozen
puffs.  We won.  Come to think about it, I think we won Friday
night too.  Worship followed with another four songs like last
night.

.

9AM:  Worship continued, and then Dr. Brian came on the scene
and taught from Jonah 3, when the story started over with a
better response from Jonah and this time and the Ninevites
took  the  warning  God  gave  them  through  Jonah  seriously.  
According to the Bible, they all repented of their wicked ways



and came to God, and He spared them.  This has a fairly
obvious (I hope) correlation to coming to Christ.  We even
ended the time with a prayer giving the kids an opportunity to
repent themselves and accept Jesus.  One of my guys raised his
hand.  Unfortunately for me I had to let my high school
leader- did I mention he was my high school leader at camp
just two summers ago?- take the pleasure in talking to him
about it during small group time since we decided to split the
group for today’s small group times so we would each take
five, and the boy who just accepted Christ was one of his
five.  Since my cabin was being used for piano lessons, we had
to use the room across from us.  We could have had both groups
in there, but Eric decided to take his group elsewhere.  We
talked about listening to God and accepting Christ for the
next half hour.  My church being what it is, by fourth grade
it seems that 90% say they have already accepted Jesus at some
point, so I decided to lead the discussion in who Jesus is to
them to let them see if they truly understand what it means to
accept Him.

.

10AM:  At this time we were supposed to start cleaning up the
cabin.  Of course with piano lessons we had to wait so I let
them exchange phone numbers with each other instead before we
finally had to sneak in and grab our coats for game time
downstairs.  The game time was split in two this time with two
teams playing each other in a game outside and in the gym.  We
were outside first.  Has anyone ever played a game where a
balloon is tied to your ankle and you have to try to pop
everyone else’s balloon before someone pops yours?  This game
was similar.  A popsicle (still in its plastic!) was taped to
the kids’ arms and they had to try to rip them off of the
other team.  Once a child’s popsicle was lost, he or she was
out.  Last one standing won.  Well, at the end of the time the
team with the most standing won, which was the other team.  Oh
well, can’t win ’em all.  No, the kids couldn’t eat the



popsicles during the game but they could at the end.

.

11AM: The teams switched.  The second game was ice block
relay.  Only, one of the ice blocks broke so it became scooter
relay instead, at least for the boys.  I think next year they
need to create extra blocks,  several extras.  Yes, this was
the indoor game.  One camper sitting on the block of ice,
another camper had to push the other to the other end of the
gym where they would switch places and come back.  With one
block broken, the boys were on scooters (the square variety
that you sit on, not the sort that is long with a handlebar)
the entire time while the girls got to play the game with the
ice blocks.  At this time I felt like I was coming down with
something.  I sat down most of the time against they gym
wall.  At the end of this time we had won three games out of
four, but since they had won the popsicle game it looked like
they won overall.  We went back to our cabins to take off our
coats and head down for lunch.  We weren’t last this time. �

.

12 noon:  I have to say I was very disappointed in this
lunch.  It was chicken nuggets and mac & cheese.  Only, there
was nothing to dip the nuggets in and the other dish was more
macaroni than cheese.  In fact, I couldn’t taste any cheese at
all.  The economy is affecting everyone, and it certainly took
a tool on the food here.  One leader commented that he had
eaten more junk over the last three meals than he had over the
last six months.  Hmm.  Dessert was- not for me.  I am one who
doesn’t like yogurt unless it’s the frozen variety and this is
what they served.  Well, the lemonade was good.  At the end of
this meal I finally had to pull the pastor aside and inform
him that I was running a fever and my eyes were still bugging
me.  Since I wasn’t feeling nauseous he suggested I just stay
and rest during the next session which followed lunch and see
if I improved.  After a short lunch, session 3 began.  The



game  this  time  had  something  to  do  with  singing  familiar
tunes, but I don’t know exactly, nor who won.  I was in the
back of the room with my eyes shut trying to rest.  The game
leader I mentioned from Friday who stayed in our room because
it was the one his boy was in kind of took over for me.

.

1PM: Session 3 continued.  Worship, then the message by Dr.
Steve on Jonah chapter 4 which I didn’t hear, and then small
groups.  We had our small group time in our cabin (piano
lessons were over) while Eric took his group back where they
were earlier.  Again, I didn’t lead but sat while my stand-in
took over.  In the end he had everyone take turns praying,
which  I  was  willing  to  do  at  least,  but  he  chimed  in
immediately after the last boy.  No big deal.  We got ready
for the final game.

.

2PM:  Outside first again, the game this time was shooting
popsicle  sticks  onto  the  church  roof  with  really  big
slingshots.  You read that right.  They would have to pass a
popsicle stick from camper to camper with their arms only and
then  the  last  one  would  run  with  the  popsicle  to  the
slingshot,  set  it  in  place,  pull  it  back,  and  hope  the
popsicle made it to the upper roof for the greater point
bonus.  Then (s)he would run to the end of the line and start
passing  a  popsicle  all  over  again.   Once  all  had  the
opportunity to shoot the popsicles, the game was over.  Our
team finished first if I recall correctly for both the boys
and the girls (who were in separate lines), but I don’t know
who won for sure, only suspect from what place we finally came
in for the entire day.  The second game was inside the gym
again, where we played human foosball.  If you don’t remember
this game from the other times I’ve written about it, it’s a
game  where  the  students  are  in  four  lines,  hands  held
together,  trying  to  kick  really  big  balls  into  the  other



team’s goal.  The number of balls, and even the goals, changed
over the course of the game.  The other team toasted us, but
that was only because of one leader they had at the end of the
offensive line who kicked in a good 60+% of their goals.  We
had a leader at the end of our offensive line too, but he was
smaller (a high-school freshman vs a leader in his 20s) and
didn’t score nearly as much.  About this time I was on the
upswing, feeling better overall.

.

3PM: Time for the group picture.  Donning our coats once
again,  we  headed  back  outside  for  the  final  time.   The
children’s pastor, Steve, stood on the roof with someone else
whose name escapes me and took a few pictures with his, I
believe, video camera.  Meaning in the retreat video there may
be more than just a couple of still pictures of this event. 
Afterward,  they  both  grabbed  all  the  popsicles  from  the
slingshot game and tossed them onto the ground.  A few of the
more competitive kids grabbed the and… threw them back up!  It
was wild out there for a bit.  After the popsicles were gone
from the roof, they started throwing snowballs down at us. 
This was more acceptable to be thrown back as snow doesn’t
make as good a tasty treat as popsicles, so more joined in
returning fire.  Eventually this all ended and we headed back
in to clean our cabin and bring everything down to the gym. 
After all, they would need the classrooms for church at 5:00. 
I made sure everything was picked up, and even had to look for
the owner of a pair of socks.  I found out when I got home
that of course I left my own pair of socks from the night
before (one article of clothing I did change).  Hopefully
whoever found them wasn’t too disgusted as I had worn them for
only a few hours.

.

4PM:  All  packs  brought  down  and  the  room  cleaned  up,  we
started free time.  This time wasn’t really very free, but the



kids were free to be in one of four places for the next hour
and a half.  In the gym they could play nuke ’em, another game
returning from summer camp played on a volleyball court.  They
could watch a movie in another room- they showed Up!, a movie
I recently watched in Blu-ray.  In a third room they could
play board games or, eventually, watch some of Wall-E.  In the
last room they could do crafts or play other games.  I floated
around this entire time, keeping track as best I could of my
cabin.  Most of my kids spent their time in the gym, so I did
as well.

.

5PM:  Free  time  continued  until  5:30,  afterwhich  we  had
dinner.  Dinner was better than lunch and consisted primarily
of spaghetti.  Not much to say here really.

.

6PM: Dinner wrapped up and we moved into the worship/lesson
area and watched videos until church ended and the parents
started coming in.  Once everyone was there, the final up
front game commenced.  A father-son team was called up from
the leaders who were there the entire time with their sons and
they played the frozen t-shirt game, where wet t-shirts were
folded up and frozen.  The dads had to try to get them apart
and on their sons.  Our team won again, giving us at least
three of the four up front games.  After this, we sang one
worship song, Steve talked about the retreat to the parents,
and jokingly as an afterthought the winner was announced. 
Since we came in third place, I suspect we won none of the big
games.  Remember, while I was able to see who won some of the
games, I did not know who won Friday night nor who won the
popsicle slingshot game.

.

7PM: Parents were permitted to take their kids home and the
gym rapidly emptied of parents, kids and their packs.  I got



to go home and enjoy my fever which, while I was feeling
better Saturday afternoon, still persisted through the weekend
and made a return Tuesday, keeping me home from work.

.

Well, that’s it.  I hope you enjoyed the read.  I just spent
the last hour and a half writing this second part, so please
excuse me for not going back and proofreading it. �

24
Best winter retreat ever!  I had so much fun that nothing
could possibly compare.  I wish I could say that was this
weekend but that wouldn’t be honest of me.  For sure, many can
say that and completely mean it as it really was a good
retreat.  The reason will become clear, and you may even find
it  foreshadowed  before  I  come  out  with  it.   From  the
beginning:

.

Friday

.

6PM: Arrived shortly before this time, late for the 5:45 call
time.  I thought I was ready, but of course remembered a few
more  things  before  I  left.   At  least  I  did  remember
everything.  In the past I have been left with no pillow, no
deodorant, or similar mishaps.  Was given a gift bag at the
meeting containing essentials- sugar, water, t-shirt, hand-
warmers…  The latter was most likely due to last year’s bitter
cold retreat- something that was blessedly not repeated this
year, at least for this group (high school suffered just a
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couple of weekends ago).  Oh, anyone for some gum?  I got a
box, but I don’t chew it.  Just send me a self-addressed,
stamped envelope and I will ship it off. � )Meeting ended, we
took our posts for check-in which began at 6:15.  I was a
greeter by the boy’s area.  For awhile I was a little nervous
as I only had two arrivals for my “cabin” (room) while others
had four or five, but I needn’t have worried- in the end every
camper  (retreater?)  of  mine  showed  up-  others  weren’t  so
lucky.  I think about ten boys failed to show up- the fairer
section fared about the same.

.

7PM:  Check-in starts to die down.  Did I mention all of my
campers showed up?  Actually, I did lose one.  There are two
mentally disabled 4th-graders at my church and their dads (who
stayed with them) wanted to be in the same cabin.  While
changing cabin assignments was generally not allowed, we made
an exception for them.  In fact, neither of them wound up in
their original cabin as ours were pretty full, but in one that
had lost two boys who didn’t make it.  Anyway, throughout this
time, after letting them drop off their things, we sent them
down to watch Jonah until the arrivals trickled down.  Jonah
would be the theme of the retreat.  At about 7:25, the last of
us headed to the movie area where the intro was made and we
were sent off to start the first big game of the weekend.

.

8PM:  My assignment- auditor.  I stood by an opposing team’s
drop-off  bin,  where  the  kids  would  drop  off  all  their
treasures.  Oh?  I never mentioned the teams?  Well, there are
four teams, following the theme from summer camp which was a
medical theme this year.  I was a Mr. Yuk over the summer but
this time was a Red Cross.  The cabins were actually given
names.  Do you remember when Sly mouthed “You’re the disease-
I’m the cure” (paraphrased) in a movie 20ish years ago?  Well,
the boys were the diseases with cabin names like H1N1, TB, and
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Mad  Cow  Disease  and  the  girls  were  the  cures  (Neosporin,
Aspirin, etc.).  My cabin was SARS.  So back to the game,
auditors made sure the kids were following the rules.  This
may be church, but you know some kids- suddenly forgetful of
the rules when it could gain an advantage if you know what I
mean.  Here’s what the game was- in pairs, the kids would link
up (hold hands or arms) and search for little plastic ducks
and reflectors strewn all over the church.  When they found
one, they had to get to their team bin.  Throughout this,
there were over a dozen leaders going after the kids with
dodge-balls in hand trying to “infect” them.  That may sound
like a lot of leaders, but we’re talking about 150 kids!  If
infected,  they  had  to  drop  whatever  they  might  have  been
holding and hightail it to the medic to be “cured.”  There
were a few hundred of these things strewn about so the game
lasted for awhile.

.

9PM: Pizza!  Well, maybe I should have left that exclamation
point off- we’re talking Papa John’s here.  If you’re not
familiar with them, think mass pizza chains in the style of
Pizza Hut or Domino’s and you will know what I’m talking
about.  We chugged down pizza and pop and got ready for the
first  session,  which  started  shortly  after  9:45  with  an
upfront game followed by worship.  What is an upfront game? 
Well, one camper (sometimes two) from each team was called up
to play a silly or disgusting game- pure fun, though not
always for the contestants…  Tonight was licking names off of
a tray.  The catch?  Part of what was used in the writing was
sardines- eww.  That’s apparently what the contestants thought
too as none of them accomplished much in the allotted time. 
Then worship began with singing.

.

10PM:  The session continued.  Four worship songs later, Dr.
John came out to teach (medical theme remember).  You know how



busy doctors get, so Drs. Brian and Steve would round out the
retreat  the  next  day.   Starting  in  Jonah,  we  traversed
chapters one and two alongside Jonah, teaching the kids about
consequences  of  trying  to  ignore  God  and  how  God  always
pursues His children.  After the lesson we broke off into our
cabins.  We were running late, so we kept the large group of
ten kids and two leaders together and discussed the lesson,
including a reading from Psalm 139:

7 Where shall I go from your Spirit?
Or where shall I flee from your presence?
8 If I ascend to heaven, you are there!
If I make my bed in Sheol, you are there!
9 If I take the wings of the morning
and dwell in the uttermost parts of the sea,
10 even there your hand shall lead me,
and your right hand shall hold me.
11 If I say, “Surely the darkness shall cover me,
and the light about me be night,”
12 even the darkness is not dark to you;
the night is bright as the day,
for darkness is as light with you.

.
11PM:  Set up beds, get ready, and lights out.  Another
leader, the game leader of the week joined us- his son was in
our cabin.  He and I, the “old guys,” naturally brought air
mattresses to go with our sleeping bags…  A little chaotic as
expected, but by 20 minutes after lights-out time we finally
got the boys laying in bed if not asleep yet.  Someone came in
with a ladder to unscrew the emergency light bulbs- you know,
one of those lights that stays on 24/7 even if the room
switches are turned off.  This still left a flashing blue
light from the router mounted in the ceiling unfortunately.  I
hope it didn’t keep anyone awake.  I got this bright idea that
I would just leave my contacts in all night since they are
extended wear after all.  Up to this point I had done naps



safely, so I figured why not?  I had drops to put in my eyes
in the morning.

.

Midnight: Finally asleep, or at least sometime before the next
hour.

.

Saturday

.

Midnight-7AM: Z-z-z-z-wake up-z-z-z-z-wake up-z-z-z-z-you get
the picture-z-z-z-z

.

(to be continued)

The Fun Kind Of Chaos
Last night’s youth group was…  interesting, to say the least. 
It was the last session before a 2-week holiday break, and the
kids were as hyper as they could be!  We had decided to throw
the kids in my husband’s group and my group a pizza party, but
last week, my husband had another teacher’s group as well, so
two 6th grade boys groups and one 7th grade girls group were
invited.  The kids ran in, ate pizza and drank pop (got all
sugared up), and kept running around the room.  Finally, we
got them to sit down for a kid-friendly version of the party
game Mafia (I’ve linked to  it enough, if you want more info,
you’ll have to do some searching thru my blogs or just google
it).  Well, that presented a problem we hadn’t foreseen: once
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the players were eliminated from the game, what were they
supposed to do with themselves?  When adults play the game,
players get “killed” in the game and then are trusted to sit
there quietly, observe and gather strategy for future games. 
Not the case with a bunch of preteens.  The boys were trying
extra hard to impress the girls, and they were falling all
over each other like a bunch of buffoons.  One kid even
decided to record the Mafia action with his cell phone while
he  was  closing  his  eyes  –  cheating,  but  you’ve  got  to
recognize  his  resourcefulness.   The  girls  weren’t  running
around, but they were busy texting with their cell phones and
shooting the immature boys dirty looks.  It wasn’t quite what
we had in mind, but it was fun nonetheless and a great way to
end our first session as youth group leaders!

My Stage Debut, Sort of…
Well, ok, so last Sunday wasn’t really my stage debut; I acted
in about 4 stage plays when I was a kid, and three quarters of
those roles were in The Wizard of Oz  �

But  somewhere  along  the  line,  I  developed  a  severe  stage
fright, and I haven’t come close to the front of a stage since
I auditioned (and wasn’t chosen) for the part of Thor in The
Nerd in 1990.  I’ve worked in many various capacities behind
the scenes and on the members’ boards for a few of our local
community theater groups in recent years, and if ever someone
was  brave  enough  to  inquire,  I  would  always  reject  and
adamantly refuse the offers of roles to be portrayed onstage
in front of an audience – just way too nervous, and I’ve
actually had many a nightmare about having to  get onstage!

But a few weeks ago, my husband and I became involved in our
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church’s semi-annual Kidstuff, which is a small collection of
skits and musical numbers aimed at instilling a virtue in its
audience, this time being ‘compassion’.  So my husband was
rehearsing for Kidstuff, and I was tagging along to rehearsals
as I usually do when he is in a play.  I was asked by the
director  (who  is  also  the  school  nurse  in  my  two  oldest
daughters’ school district) if I would “just stand there and
hand  out  prizes”  during  one  of  the  skits.   Always  being
willing to help providing it doesn’t get in the way of my
family life, I obliged, and next thing I know I am a character
complete with a name, Fran Hootenhiener!  So I guess you could
say it was my stage debut as an adult!  The director was right
though, I really just had to stand there during one of the
skits and hand out cookies, but I even had an introduction by
the extremely handsome game show host (my real-life husband)
where I had to smile and even give a little wave to the
audience  while  I  showed  off  my  cookie  prizes.   I  was
incredibly nervous beforehand, but I got through it without
fainting or doing anything really embarrassing like throwing
the cookies at someone or dropping my tray.  I think it helped
that 90% of the audience was kids and also that our little
show had a more divine purpose than simple entertainment.  It
was quite a different experience to work with a cast and crew
who were coming together to teach kids a virtue versus a
community theater production where the goal is to entertain
paying adults.  Not that one is better; it’s just a matter of
personal preference, I think, and it helped me to be less
nervous.

And I think this experience helped me for what was to come
last night…  because of the weather, the two other small group
leaders for the 7th grade girls at youth group were unable to
make it, so I was in charge of ALL the 7th grade girls last
night!  It went better than I thought, even though I really
don’t like to be the one in charge of a group.  But, such is
life, and I’m just happy I didn’t know about it until we
arrived last night otherwise I would have been a nervous wreck



all day.  And the youth pastor’s face when he told me I  was
the only teacher who could make it was just priceless, haha!

I’m not saying I will ever get on stage again, but for this
one time, I actually had some fun!


